WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF 

 WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 17TH MAY 2021 AT 7:00PM IN WICKHAM MARKET VILLAGE HALL

Present:
Cllr Ivor French
Cllr Dick Jenkinson 


Cllr Mike Hawes
Cllr David Chenery



Cllr Robin Cooke
Cllr Sonya Exton
Cllr John Horsnell
In attendance: Joanne Peters – Parish Clerk and County Cllr Alexander Nicoll.  There were 5 members of the public in attendance.
1. Election of Chairperson
Cllr French asked for nominations for Chairman.  Cllr Jenkinson nominated Cllr French to continue within this role, Seconded by Cllr Hawes.  There were no other nominations.  Cllr French was Unanimously Elected as Chairman.  The Declaration of Acceptance of Office form was signed and witnessed by the Clerk.
2.  Election of Vice Chairperson
The Chairman asked for nominations for Vice Chairperson.  The Chairman nominated Cllr Chenery, Seconded by Cllr Jenkinson.  There were no other nominations.  Cllr Chenery was Unanimously Elected as Vice Chairman.  The Declaration of Acceptance of Office form was signed and witnessed by the Clerk. 
3.  Open Public Session
The Chairman closed the meeting to allow members of the public to comment.
A member of the public raised concerns regarding the planning applications received for the George Community pub and recommended that a public consultation should be held.  He advised if the applications were for a like for like replacement, he would not have these concerns, but this was clearly not the case.  The member of the public explained he felt the proposal was an overdevelopment of the site and some residents felt they were not being listened to by the George Management Committee.  He also raised concerns that some members of the Parish Council were Shareholders.  The Parish Clerk confirmed all councillors who were Shareholders would have to disclose a Pecuniary Interest and would not be able to partake within any discussions or vote at the meeting held to consider these applications.  The member of the public suggested an alternative location should have been considered for this development.
The Parish Clerk confirmed an extension had been granted for these applications by ESC until 

2nd June 2021 and asked the Council how they felt best to proceed.  It was suggested that a 

public consultation could be held on Monday 24th May 2021 via Zoom followed by a Planning 

Committee meeting on Tuesday 4th June 2021.  Unfortunately, these dates were not convenient for all members of the Planning Committee and due to concerns being raised regarding members of the Planning Committee having to declare Pecuniary Interests it was RESOLVED these applications should be considered by the full Parish Council.

The Parish Clerk reported she had requested a paper copy of the application from the George 

Management Committee but she had been informed that all documentation was available on 
their website.  The Chairman advised that fair representation must be applied in respect of the

meeting held to consider these applications.                                                                                2021/22 - 01

County Cllr Nicoll provided information regarding planning extensions and advised in his view it was important that a representative from the George Management Committee attended the meeting held and suggested the Parish Council should request that ESC make all the planning drawings available within their website.  Further to discussion and the Village Hall (main hall) availability it was RESOLVED an Extraordinary Parish Council meeting would be held on Wednesday 26th May 2021 at 8pm in Wickham Market Village Hall so these applications could be considered.
A member of the public asked for an update on the Village Sign.  Cllr Horsnell confirmed the 

latest cost schedule had been circulated to all E & L Committee members and it was hoped the restored sign would be in place by mid – to end July 2021.  The Chairman thanked members of the public for their comments.
      To receive a report from Suffolk County Councillor Alexander Nicoll 
      The Chairman congratulated County Cllr Nicoll on his recent election.  County Cllr Nicoll had 

      submitted a written report which had been circulated to all councillors and placed on the Parish 

      Councils website prior to the meeting.  County Cllr Nicoll confirmed SCC Cabinet responsibilities 
       were in the process of being sorted.       
      To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Carol Poulter
      Apologies had been received from District Cllr Poulter.  District Cllr Poulter had submitted a 
      written report to which had been circulated to all councillors and placed on the Parish Councils 

      website.  
4.   To receive Apologies for Absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Nobbs, Cllr Westover and Cllr Sanders.
The Chairman advised Cllr Biddle had resigned from the Parish Council.  On behalf of the Parish Council the Chairman thanked Cllr Biddle for all his hard work and confirmed he was happy to remain on the Parish Boundary Change Working Group.
5.
To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
Cllrs Horsnell declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as he is a plot holder on the Glebe Allotment site and a member of the Village Hall Modernisation Steering Group.  Cllr Hawes declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as he is a member of WM Bowls Club.  Cllr Jenkinson declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as he is a member of the WMP and Chairman of WM Good Neighbours Scheme.
      5.1. To Consider any Dispensations
      None received.
6.   To approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 15th March 2021 and 

      the draft minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council meeting held on 31st March 2021

      Subject to a minor amendment to Item 10 the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 
      15th March 2021were Approved by the Council who RESOLVED that the minutes should be 
      signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.

      The minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council meeting held on 31st March 2021 were 

      Approved by the Council who RESOLVED that the minutes should be signed by the Chairman 

      as a true and correct record.
7.   Election of Committees, Working Groups & Representatives for 2021/22
      The Council RESOLVED the following Appointments:-

      Committees:-
      Planning – Cllrs Hawes, Nobbs, Sanders, Jenkinson, French & Exton        
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      Finance & General Purpose – Cllrs French, Chenery, Cooke & Sanders (temp) & 1 vacancy
      Environment & Leisure – Cllrs Chenery, Cooke, Horsnell, Jenkinson, Westover, Josie Hopps & 
      Mick Miller

      Neighbourhood Plan – Cllrs Jenkinson, Cooke, Exton, Westover & George Hering, 
      Roger Theobald, Ray Lewis & Arthur Stansfield

      Staffing & Personnel – Cllrs French, Horsnell & Chenery & 1 vacancy
      Working Groups:-

      Traffic & Parking – Cllrs Jenkinson & Chenery.  
      Sizewell – Cllrs Exton, Westover, Chenery & Arthur Stansfield & Fiona Judge.  
      Pettistree Development – Cllrs Jenkinson, Chenery, French & Westover

      Parish Boundary Change – Cllrs French, Chenery, Alan Biddle & Philip Tallent

      Representatives:-
      Cemetery Group – Cllrs Hawes & Westover, Ian Webster, Linda Merriam (Cemetery Clerk) & 
      Jo Peters (Parish Clerk)
      Markets – Jo Peters (Parish Clerk), Cllr Exton & Mary Hawes
      Allotments (Glebe) Robbie Gladwell, (Simons Cross) Mick Miller

      Village Hall Management Committee (CIO) – Cllr Horsnell 
      Village Hall Modernisation Steering Group – Cllr Horsnell 
      SALC - Cllr Chenery

      Tree Warden – Cllr Anne Westover & Cllr Sonya Exton
      Footpaths – Adrian Clarke.  
      Campaign to Save Our Rural Roads – Cllr French

      All Saints Youth Club - Cllr French
      Wickham Market Partnership – Cllr Jenkinson

      Webmaster – Jo Peters (Parish Clerk)
      Police Liaison Representative – Cllr French
      Quiet Lanes – Cllr French
      It was agreed the vacancies for the Finance & General Purpose and Staffing & 

      Personnel Committees would be agenda items at the July 2021 Parish Council meeting.

8.   Parish Council Matters
      8.1 - To agree Parish Boundary Change Petition Wording
      A copy of the proposed draft wording had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.
      The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Philip Tallent to comment.  Philip Talent confirmed 

      he had never started a petition before but in these circumstances this was the best option and 
      after compiling the wording, he advised he had liaised with Karen Last at ESC and she agreed 

      the following wording would be acceptable to take this matter forward:-

      “We the undersigned, being residents of Wickham Market, request East Suffolk Council to 

      conduct a Community Governance Review, and recommend that: The southern boundary 

      between Wickham Market and Pettistree be re-aligned to enclose the boundaries of the Hopkins 

      Homes development Granted Planning Permission under Ref DC/20/3361/FUL, so that the 

      proposed development, when built, is completely in Wickham Market”.

      It was suggested each councillor could attempt to get 20 petition signatures each.  Philip Tallent 
      advised hopefully the Parish Boundary Change order would be made so that the 2023/24 Band 
      D Parish Precept requirement could be adjusted.  Cllr Jenkinson reported the Parish Boundary 
      Change could also influence how much CIL funding the Parish Council receives as a result of 
      this development.  A member of the public offered his assistance to help produce the online 
      petition.  
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      County Cllr Nicoll suggested when the petition was submitted to ESC it could be beneficial if a 
      letter was attached confirming that Pettistree Parish Council were in favour of the Parish 
      Boundary Change.  

      Cllr Chenery asked what would happen if further development was carried out in the future     

      beyond this site in Pettistree.  It was agreed at this stage the proposed Parish Boundary Change 
      was adequate.  The Chairman thanked Philip Tallent and reconvened the meeting.

      RESOLVED

      The above wording for the Parish Boundary Change should be Adopted.

      8.2 – Parish Council Co-option update
      The Chairman reported there were now 3 vacancies and to date there were 3 also candidates 

      interested to stand for the Co-option.  He confirmed the Co-option would be held at the July 
      Parish Council meeting.  It was suggested the Parish Clerk should continue to advertise these 

      vacancies.   

9.   Update on outstanding Parish Council Matters
      Cllr Jenkinson confirmed the Neighbourhood Plan was near completion and advised a copy of 
      the draft plan would be going online for councillors to view prior to them being invited to the 

      next Committee meeting on Tuesday 8th June 2021 to approve it.

      Sizewell C Open Floor Hearings – Cllr Exton reported she would be attending this event on 

      behalf of the Parish Council on Tuesday 18th May 2021.  It was agreed the wording to be read 

      out would be circulated to all councillors prior to the Hearing.

10. Parish Clerk’s Report
      The Parish Clerk reported she had now received training on the new accounts package.  She 

      advised going forward new style reports would be used and thanked the Parish Council for 

      purchasing this package.  

      The Parish Clerk advised she had received correspondence from ESC asking for the Parish 

      Council’s approval in respect of a s.106 Sports fund application submitted by Wickham Market 

      Football Club.  She suggested this matter could be included within the agenda for the 
      Extraordinary Parish Council meeting to be held on 26th May 2021.
11. Finance and Legal Matters
      Bank Balances at 30th April 2021

      Savings Account - £15,782.58 Current Account - £95,183.44

      11.1 - Bi-monthly accounts – March/April 2021 
      A copy of the bi-monthly accounts been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  It 

      was RESOLVED these should be Approved.

      11.2 – To approve the 2020/21 End of Year Accounts and Internal Audit 
       A copy of the 2020/21 End of Year Accounts and Internal Auditors report had been circulated to 

      all councillors prior to the meeting.  It was RESOLVED these should be Approved and 

      signed by the Chairman and Responsible Finance Officer.
      11.3 – To Approve Section 1 & 2 of the Local Councils Annual Return 
       A copy of Sections 1 & 2 of the Local Councils Annual Return had been circulated to all 

       councillors prior to the meeting.  It was RESOLVED these should be Approved and 

      signed by the Chairman and Responsible Finance Officer.
      11.4 – Parish Council Insurance Renewal 
      The Parish Clerk had tabled details of the renewal quotations received.  It was RESOLVED the 

      Parish would renew their policy with Community Action Suffolk at a premium of £639.55. 
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12. Planning Committee update (Planning Appendix attached)
      A copy of the Planning Appendix had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  
      This item was covered under the Open Public Session.

13. Dates of future meetings
      An Extraordinary Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 26th May 2021 at 8:00pm 

      in Wickham Market Village Hall.  The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 19th 
      July 2021 at 7:00pm in Wickham Market Village Hall.
The Chairman thanked Councillors and members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 8:25pm

Signed:………………………………………… 

                   Dated:………………………      
Cllr Ivor French, Chairperson
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PLANNING APPENDIX 

12. Applications received/considered by the Planning Committee since the last Parish Council meeting:-

Planning Refs: DC/21/1942/FUL & DC/21/1943/LBC
Proposal: Removal of Modern Extensions to Rear.  Conservation and repairs to Historic Timber Framed Range to Front. New two & one storey extensions to rear in keeping with local vernacular. Internal Fit out of New Pub, Bar, Kitchen and Community Spaces. Refurbishment of Rear External Space to new Outdoor Courtyard. Refurbishment of end of Outdoor Courtyard for Bin/Keg Store & Plant.
Address: The George Community Inn, High Street, Wickham Market

The Planning Committee are still to consider these applications.
Planning Ref: DC/21/2077/TCA 
Proposal: 2 No. Conifers on the right hand-side boundary to be reduced in height by 30%. Holly Tree clad with Ivy on the right hand-side property boundary to be felled and removed. 4 No. Holly Trees on the left-hand side property boundary to be felled and removed.
Address: The Crooked House, 173 High Street, Wickham Market
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by East Suffolk Council to date.
Planning Ref: DC/21/1931/TCA 
Proposal: T2 - Silver birch - reduce canopy spread to the west by 1.5-2m and reduce the remaining canopy by approx 1-1.5m to balance. Remove epicormic growth to 5.5m 
Address: 3 Gospel Hall Close, Wickham Market 
The Planning Committee Objected to this application.  No decision has been made by East Suffolk Council to date.
Planning Ref: DC/21/2078/TCA 
Proposal: 1. No. Cordyline Tree on the left-hand side of rear property boundary to be felled. Low amenity value, too close to the green house. 
Address: 171 High Street, Wickham Market
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by East Suffolk Council to date.
Planning Ref: DC/21/1158/ADN 
Proposal: Non-Illuminated Advertisement Consent - Shop sign applied lettering and logo. 
Address: 75A High Street, Wickham Market (The Flaming Fryer)

The Planning Committee Objected to this application on the grounds of size, design and appearance.  No decision has been made by East Suffolk Council to date.
Planning Ref: DC/21/1077/FUL
Proposal: Single storey flat roof extension to rear of property.
Address: The Croft, High Street, Wickham Market

The Planning Committee could not fully respond to this planning application due to lack of information supplied in respect of Anglian Water consultation.  No further information has been received an no decision has been made by East Suffolk Council to date.
to this application.  No decision has been made by East Suffolk Council to date.
Planning Ref: DC/21/0880/FUL 
Proposal: Replace 2 no. windows front elevation.
Address: 201 High Street, Wickham Market
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by East Suffolk Council to date.
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Planning Ref: DC/20/4517/FUL
Proposal: To construct entrance porch/hallway to side of property single storey.
Address: 210 High Street, Wickham Market
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by East Suffolk Council to date.
Update on existing applications:-

Planning Ref: DC/20/4354/FUL

Address: 68 High Street, Wickham Market

Proposal: Change of use of the First Floor of a Pharmacy (currently used for storage) into a 1-bed dwelling.

The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Granted by ESC with 4 Conditions.
Planning Ref: DC/20/3313/FUL
Address: Gelham Hall, Gelham Hall Road, Wickham Market  

Proposal: Change of use and conversion of an agricultural barn (which has been granted prior approval under Class Q) and surrounding land to a single residential dwelling with garden and associated landscaping and boundary treatments.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application but pointed out to ESC that any bats on the site must not be disturbed.  This application has been Granted by ESC.
Planning Ref: DC/14/3579/VOC
Address: Parma Industries, 123 High St

Proposal: Variation of condition No 2 - C12/0853 - Erection of 11 residential dwellings (existing buildings to be removed) (Revised scheme)
The Planning Committee were impressed with the original proposals but concerns were raised regarding the new scheme as it was felt it did not offer an attractive boundary to the development.  The existing boundary is as per the retrospective planning application and is not yet acceptable.  The planting in the gardens needs to be enhanced and there needs to be an attractive in keeping edging to the flower beds to prevent the contents spilling out onto the pavements.  The pavements also need reinstating to match the original rather than the concrete that has been patched up and finally whatever edging detail is agreed needs to be carried out to across all four properties.  No decision has been made by ESC to date. 
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